

BACKGROUNDER

No. 3429 | AUGUST 7, 2019 ASIAN STUDIES CENTER

The U.S. Must Limit Damage from the Japan–South Korea Trade Dispute

Bruce Klingner and Riley Walters

KEY TAKEAWAYS

The U.S. government has an important role to play in mediating the relationship between Tokyo and Seoul and protecting vital trilateral security coordination.

The current situation puts U.S. strategic goals at risk. Japan and South Korea are important economic partners and the foundation of U.S. foreign policy in Asia.

To safeguard those objectives, the U.S. must get directly involved as a behindthe-scenes facilitator, helping the two allies reach a compromise. J apan and South Korea have recently imposed rulings that impact each other's financial interests—and risk triggering a strategic trade war. Strained bilateral economic relations undermine U.S. diplomatic and security coordination that is necessary for dealing with the North Korean threat.

Japanese–South Korean relations suffer from centuries of built-up animosity from sensitive historical issues and sovereignty disputes. Cyclical spikes in tensions are triggered by incidents that unleash nationalist furor in both countries. Yet during these outbreaks, bilateral economic and security sectors were never involved at any official level and, instead, served as moderating influences. That changed for the worse last year.

The U.S. government has an important role to play in mediating the relationship between its two allies. Tokyo and Seoul must not allow historical

This paper, in its entirety, can be found at http://report.heritage.org/bg3429

The Heritage Foundation | 214 Massachusetts Avenue, NE | Washington, DC 20002 | (202) 546-4400 | heritage.org

Nothing written here is to be construed as necessarily reflecting the views of The Heritage Foundation or as an attempt to aid or hinder the passage of any bill before Congress.

and economic issues to negatively affect the important trilateral security coordination. While Japanese–South Korean tensions are unlikely to be resolved at the highest diplomatic level anytime soon, both must resume working-level export-control dialogues in order to assure that national security interests are aligned.

Catalysts for Crisis

While the true root of the present dispute can be traced back decades or centuries, mutual trust between Tokyo and Seoul deteriorated markedly when the Moon Jae-in government unilaterally rescinded a 2015 "comfort women"¹ agreement. Under that accord, Tokyo had provided an apology and agreed to pay \$8 million to Korean comfort women in return for Seoul declaring the matter "finally and irreversibly" resolved. President Moon disbanded the foundation that was to provide money to the victims of Japan's 1910–1945 occupation of the Korean Peninsula.

In November 2018, the South Korean Supreme Court ordered Japanese companies Nippon Steel Corporation and Mitsubishi Heavy Industries to pay individual compensation to victims of forced labor. South Korea's courts had previously issued similar rulings during times of diplomatic turbulence between South Korea and Japan—once in 2013, and again in 2015.² The court recently authorized seizure of the Japanese firms' assets to fulfill the settlement.

Tokyo responded that the ruling was a violation of the 1965 treaty that restored Japanese–South Korean diplomatic relations that provided \$800 million in Japanese aid and loans to resolve all outstanding issues of compensation. And, Japan's Ministry of Foreign Affairs indicated that there are at least a dozen additional pending cases that could impact more than 70 companies.³

Tokyo demanded third-party arbitration, per a clause in the 1965 treaty,⁴ but Seoul rejected the request on the grounds that it would undermine the independence of the country's judiciary. A senior Japanese Foreign Ministry official commented that Korea's refusal would be construed as a "violation of international law" and could prompt Japan to take "responsive measures."⁵

Further exacerbating tensions, in December 2018, Tokyo accused a South Korean destroyer of locking its targeting fire-control radar onto a Japanese military patrol aircraft. The incident expanded the bilateral historic dispute into the military sector, straining what had been a cooperative security relationship.

Trade Restrictions

Bilateral tensions further deteriorated on July 1, when Japan's Ministry of Economy, Trade and Industry announced export restrictions to South Korea of three chemicals—fluorinated polyimides, photoresists, and hydrogen fluoride⁶—which are critical for producing semiconductors and smartphones, yet which can also be used to produce weapons and therefore require a special export license.

Japan respectively controls 94 percent of global fluorinated polyimide supply, 92 percent of the global photoresist supply, and 70 percent of global hydrogen fluoride (or etching gas) supply.⁷ South Korean imports of these three chemicals from Japan are respectively 85 percent, 83 percent, and 42 percent.⁸

Japanese officials initially appeared to justify the restrictions as a response to South Korean violations of U.N. export controls against exporting certain materials to North Korea. Tokyo has yet to produce supporting evidence for its claim.

South Korean Minister of Trade Sung Yun-mo declared that Seoul "found no evidence" that banned technology or materials had been shared with North Korea, and accused Japan of "making groundless allegations."⁹ A South Korean lawmaker, in turn, accused Japan of allowing exports of sensitive items to North Korea.¹⁰ Japanese Trade Minister Hiroshige Seko subsequently responded that "we have never said" that North Korea was one of the nations receiving smuggled materials.¹¹

These new restrictions are not an export ban, but require Japanese exporters to obtain a separate license, potentially taking as long as a 90-day government approval process, for each chemical export to South Korea. Tokyo cited "certain sensitive items [that] have been exported to [South Korea] with inadequate management by companies [necessitating] more stringent procedures over certain controlled items and their relevant technologies"¹²—implying that the decision to revoke the existing export license to South Korea may be based on mismanagement by Japanese exporters as well as general skepticism of South Korea's export-control management.

Japanese officials have explained that the "relationship of trust" in South Korea's export-control and regulation procedures had been "significantly undermined" due to Seoul's refusal to participate in working-level export-control talks for three years. Therefore, Japan's ministry also announced that it would remove South Korea from its "white list" of countries deemed not to pose a security risk and which receive preferential treatment for export-control procedures. Japan's removal of South Korea from its white list could limit the export of hundreds of dual-use and defense-related exports to South Korea.

The Korea Economic Research Institute estimated that South Korea's gross domestic product (GDP) would decline by 2.2 percent if South Korean firms lose 30 percent of the supplies needed to manufacture semiconductors.¹³ Exports account for 44 percent of South Korea's GDP, of which semiconductors and other integrated circuits are its largest export. Removing South Korea from the white list, which could occur by the end of August, could potentially lead to a loss of \$27 billion in South Korean exports according to the Federation of Korean Industries.¹⁴

South Korea alleges that Japan's export restrictions violate Article 11, "General Elimination of Quantitative Restrictions," of the World Trade Organization's (WTO's) General Agreement on Tariffs and Trade. Tokyo responded that Article 21 allows security exemptions "necessary for the protection of its essential security interests."¹⁵ Seoul has filed a complaint with the WTO, but remediation typically takes more than a year. If South Korea decides to retaliate against Japan's export-control reform with its own trade restrictions, this too could be in violation of WTO commitments.

Escalating Rhetoric

South Korean President Moon warned of an "unprecedented emergency" in his country's relations with Japan, but initially vowed to pursue a diplomatic solution to prevent a "vicious cycle of action and reprisal."¹⁶ However, after bilateral meetings failed to make progress, President Moon toughened his criticism of Tokyo.

Moon described Japan's restrictions as "an attempt to halt our economic growth at a crucial moment, when Korea seeks to make a leap to the next level." He asserted that Tokyo's linking of historic issues with economic relations was "extremely foolish."¹⁷ Moon characterized Japanese allegations of South Korean exports to North Korea as "a grave affront to our government."¹⁸

Tokyo threatened to retaliate if Japanese corporate assets were seized. A Japanese Foreign Ministry official was quoted as stating that Tokyo would "seek compensation from the Korean government if harm is done to Japanese businesses."¹⁹

Few Incentives to De-escalate

Neither Tokyo nor Seoul is inclined to back down from its maximalist position. Politicians in both countries will be reluctant to buck nationalism in seeking a solution. Public opinion polls in both countries show recordhigh levels of distrust of the other country.

A Japanese poll showed 58 percent approval of Prime Minister Shinzo Abe's policy, while only 24 percent of respondents disapproved.²⁰ In a South Korean poll, 73 percent of respondents said that the government's response to Japan's export curbs was appropriate or should be stronger.²¹ Another South Korean poll showed that 66 percent would participate in a boycott campaign of Japanese goods.²²

Japanese and South Korean officials often cite "Korea/Japan fatigue" in their capitals from endlessly dealing with the same intractable issues. There is little trust in either government that future agreements would be upheld, which hinders any inclination to offer concessions. There are frequent accusations of politicizing historic issues or "moving the goal posts."

Similarly, the U.S. has been frustrated by both countries' intransigence on historic issues. Washington sees little incentive to getting drawn back into issues that it repeatedly thought were settled. There is no benefit to the U.S. being seen as picking sides by either of its critical allies.

A potential mitigating factor could be input from both countries' business communities. The Federation of Korean Industry sought to counsel the Moon government against further escalation of the trade dispute.²³ The organization warned that Korean retaliation and boycotts against Japanese goods could trigger Tokyo to impose additional restrictions and further reduce South Korean GDP. Similarly, the Japan Business Federation announced that it was "extremely concerned" about the rapid deterioration in relations.²⁴

Strategic Repercussions

The deteriorating situation puts U.S. strategic objectives at risk. Japan and South Korea are important economic partners, fellow democracies, and critically important allies against common security threats. Both countries are the foundation of U.S. foreign policy in Asia.

South Korea's vow to diversify economic supply sources away from Japan could lead South Korea to turn to China or Russia. Moon offered government help and financial assistance for Korean companies to find alternative suppliers or develop domestic producers. South Korea's ruling party announced that \$250 million will be included in a supplementary budget to cope with the impact of Japan's export restrictions.²⁵

While South Korea's imports of fluorinated polyimides and photoresist are almost entirely provided by Japan, the import of hydrogen fluoride is roughly split between China (46 percent), Japan (44 percent), and Taiwan (10 percent).²⁶ Restricting Japan's exports to South Korea could lead South Korean companies to rely more on imports from China. China is already South Korea's largest import and export market, representing roughly 24 percent of South Korea's total trade.²⁷ Meanwhile, Russia has also offered to fill any shortage of hydrogen fluoride needs South Korea may face.²⁸

Increasing its trade reliance on strategic competitors of the U.S. (such as China and Russia) could become a problem for South Korea in the future. Not only would it irk officials in Washington, who are currently looking to revise the U.S.'s own export-control laws; South Korea itself is no stranger to the economic levers that China can pull when Beijing feels its regional interests are not being met. In 2016 and 2017, South Korea was the target of China's economic sanctions when the South Korean government began the process of deploying a Terminal High Altitude Area Defense system.

The worsening bilateral economic and diplomatic dispute could threaten security cooperation among Washington, Seoul, and Tokyo. Either South Korea or Japan could choose to annul the bilateral General Security of Military Information Agreement (GSOMIA), which enables sharing of classified intelligence and military information on the North Korean nuclear and missile threat. The 2016 agreement is automatically renewed every year in late August unless either side withdraws.

South Korean National Security Advisor Chung Eui-yong said that Seoul is inclined to maintain the accord, but that it "can be reconsidered in accordance with (relevant) situations."²⁹ Ending the agreement would end intelligence sharing on the North Korean security threat and could hinder integrated military responses to a North Korean attack.

U.S. Reluctance to Intervene

South Korea and Japan have both sought U.S. intercession but, to date, the Trump Administration has resisted becoming deeply involved. During the previous diplomatic flareup between Seoul and Tokyo over historic issues, the Obama Administration played an active and sustained interventionist role. At that time, U.S. officials issued stern private messages to both sides, eventually enabling the 2015 "comfort woman" agreement.

In the current dispute, U.S. Ambassador to South Korea Harry Harris noted that "now is not the time" for Washington to arbitrate, and that moves would only be made when various other options had been exhausted.³⁰ During a visit to the region, Assistant Secretary of State David Stilwell emphasized to Japanese officials: "I don't plan to mediate or engage, other than again to encourage both sides to focus on the key issues in the region, especially with North Korea.³³¹ Similarly, Stilwell told South Korean officials that the United States "could not take one side or the other because taking one side means losing the other.³²² Stilwell underscored an appropriate hands-off approach: "Fundamentally, [South Korea] and Japan must resolve these sensitive matters, and we hope that resolution happens soon. The United States, as a close friend and an ally to both, will do what it can to support their efforts to resolve [such issues].³³³

When asked if he would mediate, President Trump was initially dismissive, "How many things do I have to get involved in?" I'm involved with North Korea.... I'm involved in so many different things....it's like a full-time job getting involved between Japan and South Korea." However, he subsequently indicated a potential willingness to become involved.³⁴

What Washington Should Do

Tensions between Seoul and Tokyo are dangerously tense—and could continue to escalate. The dispute will not be resolved if left to Seoul and Tokyo. To further its own strategic interests, the U.S. must become directly involved as a *behind-the-scenes facilitator*, helping its two allies reach a compromise. The U.S. can and should do so without direct involvement as an arbiter on contentious historical issues.

To avoid any deterioration of the security alliance:

- President Trump should personally urge both President Moon and Prime Minister Abe to refrain from further escalatory actions. U.S. officials should underscore the importance of a common policy toward the two real threats to peace and prosperity in Asia. Japanese–South Korea disputes only serve China and North Korea's long-standing "divide and conquer" objectives to drive wedges amongst the U.S. and its critical Asian allies.
- The Trump Administration should underscore the importance of maintaining the bilateral GSOMIA. This agreement is a means to facilitate integrated allied exchange of intelligence on North Korea's wide-ranging military threat to the region: A withdrawal by any member would be to the detriment of every member. Trilateral security coordination should be expanded from the current emphasis on ballistic missile defense to broader coordination in countering North Korean air and maritime incursions.

• The U.S. should also encourage South Korea to work toward integrating its national ballistic missile defense system into the more comprehensive and effective allied system. Seoul's refusal to do so (because of sensitive issues from the previous millennium) restricts allied defenses against the current North Korean missile and nuclear threat.

To get business back to normal, the following steps are necessary:

- Tokyo and Seoul should immediately restart working-level export-control dialogues. Tokyo should identify any concerns it has with South Korea's export-control system so that any outstanding issues can be resolved. As both sides resume working-level dialogues, Tokyo should commit to keeping South Korea on its "white list" of favored export nations.
- The U.S. Department of Commerce should hold a working-level meeting with Japanese and South Korean officials on export controls. Any concern over the export of sensitive material is also in the national security interest of the United States. A trilateral meeting would also allow U.S. officials time to brief Japanese and South Koreans on future changes to U.S. export-control regulations.
- Seoul should insist on working with Japanese exporters to ensure that export-control licenses remain stable. Tokyo should also work with Seoul and those Japanese companies on renewing their chemical-exports license to South Korea.
- Both South Korea and Japan should avoid further escalatory trade measures. Whether Japan's export-control revisions violate its WTO commitments or not, unilaterally imposing new trade restrictions as a response could also violate WTO commitments.

Conclusion

Strained relations between two critically important allies is of grave concern to Washington because it hinders U.S. security interests in Asia and constrains effective integrated responses to the North Korean military threat. The relationship between the U.S., Japan, and South Korea is a stool that cannot afford to lose a leg. Japan and South Korea have a long and troubled history, but it is important to maintain a stable working-level dialogue between the two governments for the sake of economic and security interests.

Private industries demand business as usual; they cannot afford the costs of these cyclical disputes. It is in the interest of the U.S. for Japanese–South Korean relations to improve, but ultimately the burden falls on their shoulders. While it has been said that those who cannot remember the past are doomed to repeat it, the same can be said of those unable to resolve the past and extricate themselves from it. The past is important, but so are the present and the future.

Bruce Klinger is Senior Research Fellow for Northeast Asia in the Asian Studies Center, of the Kathryn and Shelby Cullom Davis Institute for National Security and Foreign Policy, at The Heritage Foundation. **Riley Walters** is Policy Analyst for the Asian Economy and Technology in the Asian Studies Center.

Endnotes

- 1. "Comfort women" was the euphemism given by Imperial Japanese Army for women forced into sexual slavery before and during the World War II.
- Jack Kim and Ju-min Park, "South Korea Court Orders Nippon Steel to Pay for Forced Labor," Reuters, July 10, 2013, https://www.reuters.com/article/ us-korea-japan/south-korea-court-orders-nippon-steel-to-pay-for-forced-labor-idUSBRE9690AE20130710 (accessed July 22, 2019), and "Korean Court Orders Japanese Steel Maker to Compensate Forced Wartime Laborers," *The Japan Times*, November 13, 2015, https://www.japantimes.co.jp/ news/2015/11/13/national/crime-legal/korean-court-orders-japanese-steel-maker-to-compensate-forced-wartime-laborers/#.XTYDzehKi72 (accessed July 22, 2019).
- 3. Jenna Gibson, "Japan–South Korea Spat Threatens to Morph Into Trade War," *The Diplomat*, July 4, 2019, https://thediplomat.com/2019/07/japan-south-korea-spat-threatens-to-morph-into-trade-war/ (accessed July 22, 2019).
- 4. The Treaty on Basic Relations between Japan and the Republic of Korea and the Agreement Between Japan and the Republic of Korea Concerning the Settlement of Problems in Regard to Property and Claims and Economic Cooperation were both signed on June 22, 1965.
- 5. Kim Seong-min, "Japan Threatens Further Retaliation," *Chosun Ilbo*, July 15, 2019, http://english.chosun.com/site/data/html_ dir/2019/07/15/2019071500772.html (accessed July 22, 2019).
- 6. Ministry of Economy, Trade and Industry, "Update of METI's Licensing Policies and Procedures on Exports of Controlled Items to the Republic of Korea," July 1, 2019, https://www.meti.go.jp/english/press/2019/0701_001.html (accessed July 22, 2019).
- Makiko Yamazaki, Heekyong Yang, and Ju-min Park, "The High-Tech Trade Dispute Rooted in Japan's Wartime History," Reuters, July 8, 2019, https:// www.reuters.com/article/us-southkorea-japan-laborers-explainer/the-high-tech-trade-dispute-rooted-in-japans-wartime-history-idUSKCN1U31D1 (accessed July 23, 2019).
- 8. Seong Yeon-cheol and Song Gyung-hwa, "Russia Proposes Supplying S. Korea with Semiconductor Materials to Replace Those From Japan," *Hankroyeh*, July 12, 2019, http://english.hani.co.kr/arti/english_edition/e_international/901606.html (accessed July 24, 2019).
- 9. Julian Ryall, "Seoul Denies Sharing Technology with North Korea as Trade War With Japan Heats Up," *The Telegraph*, July 10, 2019, https://www.telegraph.co.uk/news/2019/07/10/seoul-denies-sharing-technology-north-korea-trade-war-japan/ (accessed July 23, 2019).
- 10. "Data Shows Japanese Firms Illegally Shipped Strategic Items to N. Korea: Lawmaker," Yonhap, July 11, 2019, https://en.yna.co.kr/view/ AEN20190711004151315 (accessed July 23, 2019).
- 11. Takeshi Kamiya, Hiroki Ito, and Tamiyuki Kihara, "S. Korean Media Stirring Things Up in Its Coverage of Export Controls," *Asahi Shimbun*, July 17, 2019, http://www.asahi.com/ajw/articles/AJ201907170027.html (accessed July 23, 2019).
- 12. Ministry of Economy, Trade and Industry, "Update of METI's Licensing Policies and Procedures."
- 13. "Japan's Trade Curbs Pose New Downside Risk to S. Korean Economy," Yonhap, July 10, 2019, https://en.yna.co.kr/view/AEN20190710005951320 (accessed July 23, 2019).
- 14. Jung Min-kyung, "Doubts Cloud Seoul's Decision to Take Japan Trade Row to WTO," *Korea Herald*, July 16, 2019, http://www.koreaherald.com/view. php?ud=20190716000647 (accessed July 23, 2019).
- 15. World Trade Organization, "General Agreement on Tariffs and Trade," 1994, https://www.wto.org/english/res_e/booksp_e/agrmntseries2_gatt_e.pdf (accessed July 23, 2019).
- Jihye Lee, "Moon Warns Korean Business to Prepare for a Prolonged Fight with Japan," Bloomberg, July 9, 2019, https://www.bloomberg.com/news/ articles/2019-07-10/moon-warns-korea-inc-to-prepare-for-prolonged-fight-with-japan (accessed July 31, 2019), and Lee Ha-won and Lee Min-seok, "Moon Urges Japan to Withdraw Export Curbs," *Chosun Ilbo*, July 9, 2019, http://english.chosun.com/site/data/html_dir/2019/07/09/2019070900823. html (accessed July 23, 2019).
- 17. Ser Myo-ja, "Korea Has to Get Along Without Japan: Moon," *The Joongang Daily*, July 16, 2019, http://koreajoongangdaily.joins.com/news/article/article.aspx?aid=3065545 (accessed July 23, 2019).
- 18. Do Je-hae, "Moon Warns Japan of Bigger Damage," *The Korea Times*, July 15, 2019, http://www.koreatimes.co.kr/www/nation/2019/07/356_272336. html (accessed July 23, 2019).
- 19. Choi Eun-kyung, "Japan Threatens Retaliation for Seizure of Companies' Assets," *Chosun Ilbo*, July 18, 2019, http://english.chosun.com/site/data/ html_dir/2019/07/18/2019071801200.html (accessed July 23, 2019).
- 20. "Majority of Japanese Approve of Tokyo's Move: Poll," *The Straits Times*, July 9, 2019, https://www.straitstimes.com/asia/east-asia/majority-of-japanese-approve-of-tokyos-move-poll (accessed July 23, 2019).
- 21. Hyonhee Shin and Josh Smith, "South Korean Political Leaders Vow to Work Together to Resolve Japan Dispute," Reuters, July 18, 2019, https:// in.reuters.com/article/southkorea-japan-laborers-moon-idINKCN1UD1P1 (accessed July 23, 2019).
- 22. "Nearly 7 Out of 10 S. Koreans Say to Participate in Boycotting Japanese Products: Poll," Xinhua, July 11, 2019, http://www.xinhuanet.com/english/2019-07/11/c_138218086.htm (accessed July 23, 2019).

- 23. Kwack Jung-soo, "S. Korean Business Community Warns Against Dangers of Economic Retaliation Against Japan," *Hankroyeh,* July 11, 2019, http://english.hani.co.kr/arti/english_edition/e_international/901486.html (accessed July 23, 2019).
- 24. Mitsuru Obe, "Japan's Export Curbs on South Korea: 5 Things to Know," Nikkei, July 9, 2019, https://asia.nikkei.com/Politics/International-relations/ Japan-s-export-curbs-on-South-Korea-5-things-to-know (accessed July 23, 2019).
- 25. "Japan Export Cuts 'Undesirable,' South Korea Tells Pompeo," Asahi Shimbun, July 11, 2019, http://www.asahi.com/ajw/articles/AJ201907110022.html (accessed July 23, 2019).
- 26. Seong and Song, "Russia Proposes Supplying S. Korea with Semiconductor Materials."
- 27. Korea Customs Service, "Import/Export by Country," http://www.customs.go.kr/kcshome/trade/TradeCountryList.do?layoutMenuNo=21031 (accessed July 24, 2019).
- Kim Jaewon, "Russia Offers to Supply Etching Gas to S. Korea Amid Japan Export Curb," Nikkei, July 12, 2019, https://asia.nikkei.com/Politics/ International-relations/Russia-offers-to-supply-etching-gas-to-S-Korea-amid-Japan-export-curb (accessed July 24, 2019).
- 29. "S. Korea May Review Military Info-Sharing Pact with Japan: Cheong Wa Dae Official," *Korea Herald*, July 18, 2019, http://www.koreaherald.com/view. php?ud=20190718000717 (accessed July 23, 2019).
- Shim Kyu-seok, Yoo Jee-hye, and Lee Yu-jeong, "U.S. Agrees Diplomatic Spat is Bad for Alliances," *Joongang Ilbo*, July 15, 2019, http:// koreajoongangdaily.joins.com/news/article/article.aspx?aid=3065486 (accessed July 23, 2019).
- Daniel Sneider, "On the Brink Of Economic War Between Japan And South Korea, the U.S. Awakens," *Tokyo Business Today*, July 16, 2019, https:// toyokeizai.net/articles/-/292396 (accessed July 23, 2019).
- 32. Sung Ji-won and Sarah Kim, "No Sides for U.S. in Trade Row," *Joongang Ilbo*, July 19, 2019, http://koreajoongangdaily.joins.com/news/article/article. aspx?aid=3065722 (accessed July 23, 2019).
- Sarah Kim, "Korea, Japan Urged to Call Truce," *The Joongang Daily*, July 18, 2019, http://koreajoongangdaily.joins.com/news/article/Article. aspx?aid=3065642 (accessed July 23, 2019).
- 34. The White House, "Remarks by President Trump Commemorating the 50th Anniversary of the Apollo 11 Moon Landing," July 19, 2019, https:// publicpool.kinja.com/subject-remarks-by-president-trump-commemorating-the-5-1836541234 (accessed July 23, 2019).